Minister of Interior

Hamood bin Faysal al-Busaeedi

Ministry of Interior

al-Wazarat St., 3415 Way

al-Khuwayr, Muscat


Sultanate of Oman


Email: MinisterOff@moi.gov.om
Dear Minister,

Since 6 April, Omani authorities have launched a series of arbitrary detentions of individuals from Musandam province. The security forces are currently holding five persons incommunicado and without charges. They are believed to be in the custody of the Internal Security Service in the capital Muscat.
On 28 May, Omani forces detained Mohammed Sulaiman Mohammed Mazyud al-Shahi at the al-Dara border crossing with the UAE as he was returning to Musandam after completing the ‘umrah pilgrimage to Mecca, Saudi Arabia. On the night of 5 May, United Arab Emirates police, acting on a request from the Omani authorities, detained Omani citizen Mohammed Abdullah Ahmed bin Rahma al-Shahi from his residence in Dubai, where he has lived and worked for several years. Mohamed is originally from Musandam. 
The Dubai police immediately transferred him to Omani authorities, who then transferred him to the office of the Internal Security Service in the capital Muscat. On 6 April Omani security forces detained Emirati citizen Rashed Saeed al-Salhadi al-Shahi while he was attending the wedding party of a relative in al-Rawda, Musandam, along with an Omani citizen who was subsequently released without charge. 
On 9 April, armed Omani security forces detained Ali Mohammed Ali al-Mazyud al-Shahi from his father’s home, where he was visiting with his wife and children, in the town of Khasab, Musandam. They did not present a warrant or state any information on the reasons for the arrest. On the same day security forces took Ali Ahmed Rajab al-Obaidi al-Shahi from his residence in Lima town, Musandam. Oman continues to hold these five detainees incommunicado and without legal charge. With the exception of a single phone call from one detainee – during which he was unable to speak freely – Omani security forces have not allowed the detainees to contact their families or lawyers. The authorities have provided no information on the reasons for the arrest, and Amnesty International has received no reply to an inquiry sent to the Ministry of Interior on 2 June.
I urge you to take the following immediate steps to correct this dangerous, unjust situation:
· I call upon you to release all five detainees immediately unless they are charged with a crime recognized under international law and brought without delay before a court that can rule impartially on the legality of their detention. 
· I urge you to ensure that the detainees are able to exercise their right to challenge the legality of their detention and to allow them to communicate freely with family and legal counsel of their choice, including by regular visitation in a recognized place of detention; and
· I urge you to ensure that the detainees are not subjected to torture and other ill-treatment while in detention.
Thank you for your prompt response to this injustice.  Please do the right thing and restore the safety and freedom of these individuals.  Thank you very much.

Sincerely,

cc:  H.E. Hunaina Sultan Al-Mughairy, Embassy of Oman, 2535 Belmont Rd NW, Washington DC 20008

